NEW MEXICO SCHOOL FOR THE BLIND & VISUALLY IMPAIRED
BOARD OF REGENTS REGULAR MEETING

JANUARY 21, 2010
ALBUQUERQUE, NM
These minutes follow the actual order of business as conducted, not necessarily the order of the agenda

I.
Call to Order, 9:08 a.m., Thursday, January 21, 2010
The regularly scheduled meeting was called to order by President Alicia McAninch at 9:08 a.m., Thursday, January 21, 2010.  Board members present:  Alicia McAninch, David Baland, Christine Hall, and Caroline Benavidez.  Board member participating via phone:  James Miyagishima.  Staff present:  Superintendent Linda Lyle, Vicki Wright – Director of Business & Finance, Veronica Hernandez – Director of Human Resources, and Danette Fuller – Director of Student Services.  John Williams – Executive Assistant to the Superintendent, was recorder.

II.
Christine Hall led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance.
III.
Introduction of Guests

There were no guests upon convening of the meeting.
IV.
Announcements – Board Comments


James Miyagishima – Wished everyone a good morning.
Caroline Benavidez – Wished everyone a good morning.  She stated that it is always a pleasure to be at these meetings and at the ECP.  She stated that she has been keeping very busy at school teaching her class, working on her dossier, fulfilling obligations within the community, and participating in the National Federation of the Blind events and activities, and generally working hard.

David Baland – Wished everyone a good morning.  He stated that since the last meeting of the Board of Regents he attended the NMSBVI Alamogordo Campus Parent’s Weekend on Campus.  He stated that he enjoyed all of the events that were scheduled, including the mystery dinner theatre that was put on by the students and staff.  He is also looking forward to attend the South Central Association of Schools for the Blind (SCASB) Wrestling and Narrative Arts tournament that is scheduled on the Alamogordo campus this coming weekend.  
Christine Hall – Wished everyone a good morning.  She stated that she will also be attending the SCASB weekend at the Alamogordo campus.  She stated that she has been very busy since the last meeting of the Board of Regents.  Last week she traveled to Santa Fe to support legislation and to show opposition for legislation designed to consolidate the New Mexico Commission for the Blind with two agencies that have nothing to do with rehabilitation.  Some protesting at the capital building may be forthcoming.  She stated that she is beginning to plan for the NM NFB state convention which is scheduled for April 9, 10, 11, 2010.  Superintendent Lyle will be on the agenda along with Caroline Benavidez.  She is planning to travel to Washington D.C. the first week of February.  
Alicia McAninch – Wished everyone a good morning.  She stated that she has also attended a couple of events since the last board meeting.  She had the pleasure of attending the Alamogordo campus Christmas program, which was very good.  She also attended the Alamogordo campus Weekend on Campus dinner theatre.  She stated that she was very impressed with how hard everyone worked to make the weekend on campus a success.  She stated that she is happy to see that there is an American Printing House for the Blind Woodcock/Johnson Testing workshop that will be happening on the Alamogordo campus.  She stated that the NM AER is sponsoring a conference in February 2010 and she complimented Julie Pino on the hard work that she has been doing as Secretary for NM AER in putting together that conference. 
V.
Input

There was no one present for Public or Parent Input.

VI.
Board Activities

A. Agenda.  

President McAninch asked if there were any revisions to, or questions concerning the meeting agenda.  Superintendent Lyle asked that Major Focus, Low Vision Clinic be scheduled for 11:00 a.m., and stated that our contract lobbyist will be on campus at noon to present to the Board of Regents.  There were no other revisions to the agenda.
UPON A MOTION by Christine Hall, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to approve the agenda as amended.  (carried unanimously)


B.
Minutes, Regular Meeting of December 9, 2009.  

President McAninch asked if there were any corrections to the presented minutes.  There were no corrections.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the minutes of the Regular Meeting of December 9, 2009, as presented.  (carried unanimously)


C.
Superintendent’s Report.  

Superintendent Lyle stated that in addition to her report she would like to add that on Tuesday, January 19th Vicki Wright and herself met with representatives from PSFA to talk about the use of $2.3 million in severance tax money that was allocated to NMSBVI for critical needs.  After this severance tax money was allocated to NMSBVI the Governor’s Office issued an initiative to revert all funds back to the State if the project that it was designed for was not through the design phase and contracts signed.  She stated that PSFA successfully lobbied in our behalf and the $2.3 million is staying with NMSBVI.  A lot of work has been done to identify critical needs, and fitting them into the prioritization list that has been established by the Capital Outlay Counsel.  From that a list was generated of the projects that we see most need to happen on the residential campus.  We then looked at that list and determined how some of those projects might be consolidated or prioritized in a little different way.  We presented our proposed list of revisions to PSFA and hammered out the process.  She stated that by the end of this week we should have a finalized prioritization list.  The preliminary plans for the $2.3 million is to ensure that every building on the residential campus has a functional fire alarm system in place, then we will address a new HVAC system for the Watkins Education Center.  As soon as the Jack Hall renovation project is finished we intend to move instruction into Jack Hall, empty the Watkins Education Center, and then work through the PSFA process for the HVAC system in the Watkins Education Center.  

She stated that NMSBVI has established a training calendar that is available through our website.  This provides information and links for trainings that are going on throughout the state.  Many of these trainings are sponsored and put on by NMSBVI, but we are also listing other training opportunities.  Dave Baland pointed out that the school/travel calendar link on the NMSBVI website does not work.  John Williams stated that he will ensure that this problem is taken care of.  He stated that he will work to get the school and transportation calendar on the website and ensure that they are easy for users to find and access.  
Superintendent Lyle stated that our contract lobbyist recently sent her an article from a blind/visually impaired woman who feels that Braille is not a necessary tool for individuals who are blind and/or visually impaired.  She stated that she will ensure that everyone gets a copy of this article.  We may need to draft a response to this article.  

She stated that she has nothing else to add, and would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.

VII.
Business and Finance.

A. Monthly Investment Report – November & December 2009.
Vicki Wright presented the Monthly Investment Report for November & December 2009.  She stated the she would be happy to answer any questions the Board may have.  There were no questions.
B. Operating Budget/Expense Report – November & December 2009.
Vicki Wright presented the Operating Budget/Expense Reports for November & December 2009.  She stated that she is very impressed with the accounting system that is in place at NMSBVI and was happy to see that all departments are able to operate within their budgets.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.  Vicki Wright stated that one item that she is not happy with are the fees that are charged by our current banking institution and would like to explore some other alternatives.  David Baland stated that he can make some calls to see if he can identify an institution with lower fees.  Discussion was held on the banking needs of NMSBVI.  Superintendent Lyle asked if state agencies/institutions can use credit unions.  David Baland stated that he does not see why not.  He stated that he can check into that as well.  Christine Hall stated that NM AER banks through Wells Fargo and does not pay fees as they are a non-profit organization.  She stated that she can check with her Wells Fargo contact to see if NMSBVI can get a better fee structure.  
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve the November & December 2009 Operating Budget/Expense Reports, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

C. Balance Sheet – November & December 2009.
Vicki Wright presented the Balance Sheet for November & December 2009.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions or comments.
D. Statement of Net Assets – November & December 2009.

Vicki Wright presented the Statement of Net Assets for November & December 2009.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions or comments.  
E. Statement of Cash Flow – November & December 2009.

Superintendent Lyle presented the Statement of Cash Flow for November & December 2009.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions or comments.
F. Wells Fargo Signature Authority.
Vicki Wright presented a memo request for approval to establish the authority of individuals acting on behalf of NMSBVI in investment banking at Wells Fargo Bank.  This request, if approved, would authorize Linda Lyle to act on behalf of NMSBVI in all banking and investment activities including the removal of Retha Coburn from signature authority and Institutional Brokerage & Sales access, and add signature authority and Institutional Brokerage & Sales access for Vicki Wright, Director of Business & Finance.  She explained that these actions are necessary due to Retha Coburn’s recent retirement and the hiring of Vicki Wright as the new Director of Business & Finance.  
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to approve the request to establish the authority of individuals acting on behalf of NMSBVI in investment and banking matters at Wells Fargo Bank, as presented.
VIII.
Executive Session.

9:33  a.m. to 10:33 a.m., January 21, 2010
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to enter into Executive Session at 9:33 p.m., Thursday, January 21, 2010, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss Limited Personnel Issues; Confidential Student Information; Hiring of New Certified Staff; and Legal Issues.  Participating will be Regents McAninch, Miyagishima, Hall, Baland, and Benavidez, Linda Lyle, Superintendent, and Veronica Hernandez, Human Resources Director.  Roll call vote:  Regent Hall – aye, Regent Benavidez – aye, Regent Miyagishima – aye, Regent McAninch – aye, and Regent Baland – aye.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to come out of Executive Session at 10:33 a.m., Thursday, January 21, 2009, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act where the only items discussed were Limited Personnel Issues; Confidential Student Information; Hiring of New Certified Staff; and Legal Issues.  Roll call vote:  Regent Hall – aye, Regent Benavidez – aye, Regent McAninch – aye, and Regent Baland – aye.  Regent Miyagishima was not present for the vote.
X.
Policies and Procedures.
A. Annual Review of NMSBVI Policy 010, Open Meetings Resolution.

John Williams presented NMSBVI Policy 010, Open Meeting Resolution for the required annual review.  He stated that there have been no statutory changes therefore there are no recommended changes to the policy.  
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve the annual revision of NMSBVI Policy 010, Open Meetings Resolution, as presented.  (carried unanimously)(James Miyagishima not present for the vote)
B.
Annual Review of NMSBVI Policy 025, Evaluation of the Superintendent including evaluation criteria.
John Williams presented NMSBVI 025, Evaluation of the Superintendent for annual review.  He apologized for the late submission of this document for review.  This document is normally submitted for annual review in November of each year.  He stated that he has reviewed the policy as well as the evaluation criteria and has no recommended revision to the policy.  He stated that there are no statutory changes that require a revision to the policy, but stated that the Board may want to review and update the evaluation criteria as needed.  Superintendent Lyle asked the Board if the current evaluation criteria are open to the addition of expanded indicators if needed.  She stated that as the focus and method of doings things change, the indicators will need to change as well so that a comprehensive and accurate evaluation can be accomplished based on current focus and practice.  She pointed out that while the current evaluation criteria are a useable tool; it is not accurate based on current administrative practice and focus.  Following discussion the Board agreed to conduct a review of the evaluation criteria and incorporate revisions as needed before the next evaluation period.  Caroline Benavidez, Christine Hall, and David Baland agreed to work together to conduct a preliminary review of the evaluation criteria and will work with the Superintendent and other members of the Board to develop a revision to the evaluation criteria.  The Board concurred that this policy and evaluation criteria will be tabled until the April 29, 2010 Regular Meeting of the Board of Regents.  
XI.
Other Items.

A. Personnel Report.
Veronica Hernandez presented the Personnel Report for January 2010.  She brought to the attention of the Board the resignation of Roy McCollum, our IS&T Manager.  He will be moving to the northern part of New Mexico to work with some school districts.  Roy has been with NMSBVI for over 20 years.  She stated that Jo Reynolds, Alamogordo Campus PBX/Secretary will be retiring at the end of February 2010.  We are currently advertising to fill that position.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.  President McAninch stated that she wants to congratulate Roy McCollum for his new position in Raton, and thank him for the many years of dedicated service to NMSBVI.  He has made a significant difference at NMSBVI.  She stated that Jo Reynolds will be greatly missed as the PBX/Receptionist.  Caroline Benavidez asked for clarification of the “Added Positions” section of the presented report.  Veronica Hernandez explained that those are positions that were added after the budget was developed, and to address needs as they occurred.  Some of the positions are not filled at this time.  She stated that the LPN, ECP position and Occupational Therapist position are currently vacant.  Superintendent Lyle explained that the Administrative Assistant, Instruction position is going to be filled by Caroline Delone who is currently the Special Projects Coordinator and Administrative Assistant to Human Resources.  Caroline Delone has agreed to apply her extensive administrative experience to this new position while retaining her responsibilities as Special Projects Coordinator.  She will be a valuable asset to our Instructional Lead Teachers.  Danette Shields is moving from Business & Finance to the Human Resources Office as the administrative assistant.  She stated that these types of moves are designed to make better use of the personnel resources that we have while keeping staffing costs under control.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve the Personnel Report for January 2010, as presented.  (carried unanimously)


B.
Program Updates.

Superintendent Lyle stated that in addition to the quarterly reports that are normally prepared and presented to the Board she has included some documents that indicate student eye condition percentages by program.  She stated that these charts were prepared as an informational tool to be used by the contract lobbyist during this year’s legislative session.  In addition the Board has been provided with a table that indicates the number of students served by NMSBVI, by program, and broken out into the counties in which these students reside, and a table that reflects students served through the IRC textbook library.  She reviewed the eye condition charts and students served chart for the Board.  She stated that she is working with Albuquerque Public Schools to possibly pie chart the APS students by eye condition so that we have a clearer picture of eye conditions within the largest metro district in New Mexico.  She also intends to call Las Cruces and Santa Fe to see if we can do the same for their school districts.  This will give us a very clear picture of what we work with across the state.  She stated that the pie chart also tracks vision loss due to non-accidental trauma. President McAninch thanked Superintendent Lyle for the charts and tables.  She stated that these tools show a much clearer picture of eye disease and trauma than numbers in a report.  Discussion was held regarding the numbers, ages affected, and causes and projections.  David Baland stated that it would be very beneficial to everyone if we can get all of the school districts to provide their incident numbers so that we can get a very clear picture statewide.  Superintendent Lyle reviewed the contents of the quarterly reports for each NMSBVI program.   The Board complimented Superintendent Lyle on the presented reports, charts, and tables, and expressed appreciation to the Braille Transcriptionist for preparing them for the Board.
IX.
Major Focus – Low Vision Clinics.

Carol Trantham, Low Vision Coordinator, provided an update on the work of the Low Vision Clinics statewide.  To date, this school year, a clinic was scheduled for Artesia for October 9, 10, 2009, but due to a number of children who were scheduled for screening becoming ill, the clinic was postponed.  The clinic has been rescheduled for January 21, 22, 23, and 24, 2010.  The team for that clinic just departed to travel to Artesia.  This will be the second clinic this school year.  The first clinic was held in Albuquerque on December 10, 11 and 12, 2009.  She briefed the Board on the doctors who have provided their services during the Low Vision Clinics, including training that was conducted in conjunction with the clinics.  She stated that a third and fourth clinic are scheduled for Las Cruces the first weekend in March, and Gallup the second weekend in March.  She briefed the Board on the work that is ongoing in an effort to make information regarding the Low Vision Clinics easily accessible to parents, educators, and medical professionals.  Joanna Bradley from the Alamogordo campus has been instrumental in this effort.  This will make our referral process a great deal more efficient.  She stated that she is happy to report that the Outreach Department has a new Assistive Technology Consultant, Margaret Bateman, who has been a very valuable addition to the Low Vision Clinic Team.  She is not only valuable on-site, but provides valuable services during the clinics.  She stated that members of the Low Vision Clinic Team will be providing a session during the upcoming NM AER Conference on Technology for Students with Low Vision.  She stated that she is very happy to report that we have a strong candidate for the Low Vision Clinic Coordinator position, to begin next school year.  She applied this fall, was interviewed by telephone, then came down be with the team during the December 2009 Low Vision Clinic.  She has given NMSBVI a verbal commitment that she will be accepting the position.  This should be finalized in March 2010.  She is currently under contract in Lincoln, Nebraska where she is a part-time Teacher of the Visually Impaired, and part-time Coordinator of the Teacher Prep Program at the University of Nebraska – Lincoln.  She is very highly qualified for the Low Vision Clinic Coordinator position.  She also has a Low Vision Therapist certification, and is currently teaching courses in Nebraska’s Teacher Prep Program, including Braille, Methods, Transition, and Technology for VI Students.  She appears to be exactly what we have been looking for.  Following her presentation she stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  David Baland asked if the Low Vision Clinic doctors are Ophthalmologists or Optometrists. Carol Trantham stated that they are Optometrists.  She stated that last year we did get a referral on an Ophthalmologist who was interested in our Low Vision Clinics.  We had him come work with our Low Vision doctors at a couple of clinics.  He has since decided that it was not an avenue that he wanted to pursue.  She stated that for the most part it seems a better fit for Optometrists, who then can learn areas more specific to the low vision evaluations.  David Baland stated that he feels that it is very important that parents be aware of the difference between an Optometrist and an Ophthalmologist so that they can ensure that their child is receiving the medical care that their eye condition requires.  Carol Trantham stated that she also feels that it is important that they continue to education the public on the purpose of our Low Vision Clinics.  That will also ensure that children get the medical attention that may be needed.  The role of our Low Vision doctors is to listen and refer based on the medical piece that they do know.  Some of our doctors will have more medical knowledge than other Optometrists.  David Baland asked if our Low Vision Clinic is able to provide the parent with a report from the clinic that they can then provide to their Ophthalmologist.  Carol Trantham stated that they do that if the parent indicates during intack that that is what they desire.  The clinic information is automatically provided to the child’s parent and Teacher of the Visually Impaired.  The parent has the option of requesting that the information be provided to other parties.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she was apprehensive about having Carol Trantham provide coordinator services to NMSBVI while living in another state.  She stated that Carol Tranthan has really moved our Low Vision Clinic program forward and her absence from this state has had no negative impact on the quality of services that we provide.  It is amazing that she can do what she does from a distance.  Carol Trantham thanked the Board and Superintendent for taking the risk of having her work out of state.  It has been an interesting journey, and this year has seen some major growth.  The number of referrals that we receive continues to grow and NMSBVI continues to add clinics as the needs arise and the schedule allows.  She stated that it will be even more beneficial to the school to have a full-time coordinator actually within the state.  President McAninch thanked Carol Trantham for her presentation and for taking our Low Vision Clinic program forward.  She stated that she recalls discussions in the early 90s about having the need for these clinics.  It is wonderful to see that we have developed the clinics and continue to grow to meet the needs within our state.  Carol Trantham stated that this has happened because NMSBVI is so committed and supportive of the Low Vision Clinic program.  
XI.
Other Items. (cont.)
G. 
Lobbyist Update.
Tom Rutherford, Jeremy Rutherford, and Deborah Torza from The Rutherford Group addressed the Board of Regents on the services that they would be providing to NMSBVI as the school’s contract lobbyist, and outlined their strategy for the upcoming 30 day legislative session, the interim period between sessions, and for future legislative sessions.  Tom Rutherford stated that it is a great honor to be able to work on behalf of NMSBVI.  The members of the Board of Regents and Superintendent Lyle shared their concerns and priorities with the representatives of The Rutherford Group so that the firm understands the broad scope of their work on behalf of NMSBVI, and the challenges that they will face when speaking with the legislators about blind and/or visually impaired students.  The Board thanked the representatives from The Rutherford Group for their presentation and expressed that they are looking forward to working with them to secure the future of NMSBVI.
C.
Technology Lending Library.

Superintendent Lyle stated that NMSBVI has been wanting to have a way to support schools in trying out technology, especially expensive technology, before they have to actually purchase it.  Margaret Bateman, our Assistive Technology Teacher has been instrumental in bringing us much closer to that goal.  We are now able to not only offer the technology, but we can offer the expertise to the school districts to help them learn to use the equipment.  Before we purchase anything for the lending library, Margaret Bateman was asked to develop a lending protocol, and this protocol is included in this meeting’s board packet.  This protocol has been reviewed and approved by Vicki Wright, Business and Finance Director, and is now presented to the Board for their information.  She stated that if the Board has any questions or concerns regarding this document she would be happy to answer them.  If the Board is comfortable with the contents of the protocol NMSBVI would like to move forward with the purchase of equipment for the lending library.  President McAninch stated that this Technology Lending Library is very exciting and she fully supports it.  Danette Fuller stated that this will allow school districts to try out technology for their students to determine if it is the right tool for the child before they have to expend funds for the equipment.  This will also allow them time to include the funding for their technology into their budgets without having the child wait for it until the funding is available.  President McAninch asked how many pieces of equipment we are looking to initially purchase.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she does not know the exact number of pieces, but we are looking to expend about $50,000.00.  The needs of the library will be very dependent on input from Margaret Bateman.  She has already put together a list of equipment that would be needed for a starter library.  David Baland asked if this equipment can be leased from a business or organization, by the school districts.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she has never heard of any type of leasing program for assistive technology.  David Baland asked if we intend to lend the equipment to schools on a no cost basis, or can we charge a user fee to the school which would help to offset the cost of purchase and repair.  Superintendent Lyle stated that we are not looking to charge a user fee.  She stated that we can revisit that option if that is what the Board wishes.  David Baland asked if there is a time limitation put on the loan of our equipment.  Danette Fuller stated that the school districts will be limited on how long they can utilize the equipment until they purchase their own, or determine that it does not meet the needs of the student.  David Baland stated that he does not want to set up a situation where a school district decides that they like the equipment, don’t have the funds to buy their own, and therefore simply hang onto our equipment, which would then take it out of the system and make it unavailable to other districts/students.  Superintendent Lyle stated that all equipment from the lending library will have a time limit that will be pre-determined and the lending agreement will state the due date for return.  David Baland asked what happens if a school returns the equipment and it is broken or otherwise abused.  Superintendent Lyle stated that the lending agreement states “I (We) also agree to pay for the cost of the device if it is lost, stolen, or damaged beyond repair while it is in my (our) possession.”  Danette Fuller stated that she is aware of other schools for the blind that operate a lending library in the manner that we are proposing, and utilizing schools are fully aware that it is a temporary loan basis and repair or replacement costs were the responsibility of the borrowing school.  Caroline Benavidez stated that many school districts have an Assistive Technology person on staff, but do not have the equipment.  Would the school district have the teacher or school of the student contact our lending library, our would the Assistive Technology person for that district contact our lending library.  Superintendent Lyle stated that very few districts in the state have Assistive Technology staff.  We may need to setup a protocol for districts that do have an Assistive Technology person.  In other districts the TVI would contact our lending library for an assessment or loan.  We would not want to bypass a districts Assistive Technology person, if they have one.  It should not be difficult to include the Assistive Technology person in the assessment and lending library request.  Superintendent Lyle stated that we just need to make sure that we clarify that a lending library request is made with the assistance and support of district level Assistive Technology staff, when available.  President McAninch asked if there were any more questions regarding the Technology Lending Library.  There were no other questions.  
D. Research Park.

Superintendent Lyle presented a recommendation to approve the creation of an NMSBVI Research Park corporation as permitted by New Mexico’s University Research Park and Economic Development Plan of 1978 in order to engage in economic development activities that encourage and support innovative teaching, research, as well as the school’s strategic mission to provide exemplary services to students of New Mexico who are blind.  She stated this came about as a result of the SC( invention by Jeff Killebrew, NMSBVI Science Teacher, then pending patent, and the ongoing request for this learning tool which would require manufacturing for sale/distribution.  She stated that we want to try to involve our students in the early part of the process, and we want to support innovation and creativity with our teachers, and determine how we can keep this “in house”.  She stated that she asked our contract legal counsel to help us figure out a system to accomplish our desires and he proposed the establishment of a research park under the NM University Research Park and Economic Development Plan of 1978.  We qualify under this plan because we fall under the purview of the NM Higher Education Department.  She stated that the research park is something that has to be created under the umbrella of the Board of Regents.  She stated that the document that is presented to Board at this meeting is a proposal of what our research could look like.  She stated that if the Board wishes us to proceed with this, our legal counsel would draw up documents that would create a research park for NMSBVI.  She asked the Board for their opinion on the development of a research park.  David Baland asked if Jeff Killebrew has retained an attorney to protect his interests related to his invention.  Superintendent Lyle stated that he has not retained an attorney.  David Baland stated that this is fascinating to him but he is completely ignorant regarding this issue.  He stated that it would seem that the inventor has a right to royalties on the sale of something that he invented.  He is assuming however that this is not uncommon because universities professors are always developing something new through their research, while they are retained by the university.  David Baland asked how big the market is for Mr. Killebrew’s invention.  Superintendent Lyle stated that we are unsure of the size of the market, but it seems to be very large, just from preliminary inquiries.  Every time that Mr. Killebrew has presented his invention he has been immediately approached by individuals who want it.  We believe that it has a market in the Math and Science field.  Caroline Benavidez stated that she feels, after seeing the invention and sitting through a demonstration, that it is also something that would be marketable at the university level.  Superintendent Lyle stated that Mr. Killebrew has been encouraged to not just turn it over to another organization that would produce and market it.  That would not be in the best interest of Mr. Killebrew or the students.  She stated that as she understands it, a research park will set up rules that will determine how the school would recoup any costs for production and marketing before royalties would be paid to the patent owner.  David Baland stated that the research park would be a separate entity that has two benefactors, the school and the patent owner.  Superintendent Lyle stated that that is correct.  The research park could also benefit any other teacher or staff of NMSBVI who develops some other marketable product.  She stated that the research park could be set up as a profit or non-profit entity.  Caroline Benavidez asked if a decision needs to be made on this immediately.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she only wants to tell Mr. Killebrew if there is an interest in the research park, or if he needs to go market his product somewhere else.  Caroline Benavidez stated that he does not need to go somewhere else right now.  David Baland stated that he is very interested in this, but is simply not ready to make a decision, as a Board, without further research into the pro and cons and workings of a research park.  Caroline Benavidez stated that not only will this product need to be produced and marketed, it will need to be presented.  That will be a key to its success.  That is when the costs will increase to the patent owner and or research park.  This is a very innovative product that can experience huge success in sales and utilization.  She stated that this is so huge that time needs to be taken to ensure that Mr. Killebrew is protected, the school is protected, and the product reaches the level of success it deserves.  John Williams asked if the Board can move to create a research park at this time.  That will allow the research park to be developed, with the assistance of our legal counsel.  The created research park could then be brought back to the board for approval.  Caroline Benavidez asked who would be the governing body of the research park.  Would that fall under the Board of Regents?  Superintendent Lyle stated that the Board of Regents would be the governing body of the research park.  There would be a board within the research park that would make the decisions.  That board can be selected by the NMSBVI Board of Regents and can consist of the 5 current Board of Regents with additional research park board members assigned, or it can be some of the current NMSBVI Board of Regents with other as elected by the majority of the Board of Regents.  That would be the decision of the NMSBVI Board of Regents.  David Baland asked if Jeff Killebrew would be part of the research park board.  Superintendent Lyle stated that he could be part of the board if that is what the NMSBVI Board of Regents wished.  He could also be just an employee whose product becomes part of the research park.  David Baland stated that his concern is that if the product ends up being a viable item he fears that the inventor’s view of the product may change and realize that he could financially benefit from the product without being associated with the research park.  What happens if we move forward with the research park and Mr. Killebrew decides that he wants to market his product independently and he feels that he needs to benefit from it more than the research park would allow?  These are questions that need to be researched and answered before we enter into any type of agreement.   He stated that he does not want to move forward on creating a research park until we have determined if a research park is the best avenue to take, and is the safest avenue for the school and the inventor.  Superintendent Lyle asked what other avenues the board would like us to explore.  David Baland stated that he has a contact that works with this type of thing and he will ask him for advice regarding this matter.  Alicia McAninch stated that other universities in New Mexico probably have research parks established.  Perhaps it would be good to contact them.  Caroline Benavidez stated that initially the document that has been presented to the board is overwhelming.  She asked if the board can get a presentation from someone that explain to us how this works and is experienced enough in this matter to answer our questions and concerns.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she will get in touch with our contract legal counsel and see if they can meet with the board and she will collect by-laws and some additional information to present to the board. The board decided to table this issue until the April 2010 Regular Meeting.  
E. Audit Report Approval.
Dominic Fierro of Fierro & Fierro P.A. presented the findings of the audit for the fiscal year ending June 30, 2009.  He reported that NMSBVI received an unqualified opinion which is a clean opinion.  He stated that everything appears to be in good order and nothing significant was found.  He stated that the audit revealed that the total assets for NMSBVI $23,944.777.00 with liabilities of $1,364,683.00 for a total net assets of $22,580,094.00.  This indicates that NMSBVI is very liquid as most of the schools assets are in either in investments, cash, or receivables.  The statement of revenues reflects total operating revenues of $17,362,479.00,  total operating expenses of $13,517,264.00, and total operating incoming $3,845,215.00.  Overall, after operating and non-operating revenues and expenses the change in net assets was $3,510,820.00.  He stated that the summary of audit results reflects that NMSBVI received an unqualified opinion at the financial statement/overall level.  NMSBVI had a material weakness and a non-compliance material to financial statements noted.  Solely for the federal awards everything was okay with no material weaknesses, significant deficiencies, or audit findings disclosed that require reporting.  For the second year in a row Medicare was tested and everything was clean.  Dominic Fierro then reviewed the audit findings which including the following:  

1) Outreach Itinerant Contract.  In December 2008 the school implemented a new internal control procedure concerning outreach itinerants and development specialists.  During the audit testing of six outreach itinerant and developmental specialist contracts and monthly activity logs, between December 2008 and June 2009 the audit discovered the following:

a. Four occasions where the itinerant’s time sheets were not reviewed by the school’s Payroll Specialist.

b. Forty-eight occasions where the itinerant’s time sheet was not reviewed the itinerant’s immediate supervisor.

c. Forty-six occasions where the itinerant’s mileage log was not reviewed by the itinerant’s immediate supervisor.

d. One occasion where the activity/service log (time sheets) was not examined by the accounts receivable specialist.

e. Forty-eight occasions where the itinerant’s activity or service log was not reviewed by the itinerant’s immediate supervisor.

f. Seven occasions where the itinerant’s P-card activity was not reviewed by the business manager.

g. One occasion where the business manager failed to create a summary of activity for the itinerant’s monthly reporting requirements.

He stated that after visiting with the Director of Business & Finance, the Business & Finance Manager, and the Superintendent it was determined that procedural changes were put into place to address these issues, however it was also determined that the procedures that were put into place require some revision to ensure that these findings do not occur in the future.
Recommendation:  The auditor recommended the school review their internal control procedures concerning the activity of the outreach itinerants and the development specialists.  They recommended the school review the additional internal control procedures with the supervisors of the outreach itinerants and developmental specialists to ensure the supervisors are reviewing and providing all applicable information to the business manager for further review.  They recommended the school review the new internal control procedures for outreach itinerants and developmental specialists and make necessary changes to streamline the monthly review process.
2) Capital Assets – Inventory Control Numbers.  During the review of capital assets owned by the school, at both the Albuquerque and Alamogordo campuses, it was determined that not all capital assets owned by the school had unique identification tags.  Twenty-four of the forty-five capital assets tested at the Albuquerque campus did not have a unique identification tag.  Four capital assets selected for testing were unable to be tested as the assets were being utilized by staff, outside the office.
Recommendation:  The auditor recommended the school review their procedures concerning inventory control numbers for all capital assets.  Along with tagging all new capital assets on the Alamogordo campus, the auditor recommended the Property Control Specialist travel to Albuquerque to place tags on all new capital assets.  The auditor recommended that an employee of the Albuquerque campus be assigned the task of informing the Property Control Specialist for all changes to any of the assets located in Albuquerque.

3) Annual Inventory of Capital Assets.  The school did not conduct an annual inventory of their capital assets as of June 30, 2009.  During the testing of capital assets the auditor discovered numerous capital assets still recorded as being in possession of the school.  However, when asked to see the capital asset, the school was unable to provide the capital asset or observation.  With the completion of the new ECP building in Albuquerque, many items were not transferred from the old building to the new building.  Numerous capital assets are still recorded and depreciated, but are no longer in the possession of the school.

Recommendation.  The auditor recommended the school adhere to the administrative order regarding the performance of a complete and accurate annual inventory.  They recommended the school perform an intensive review of capital assets in each building on both campuses.  The auditor recommended the school review the categories of buildings, rooms, and other classifications on our capital asset listing to determine if the categories need to be updated.  The listing should categorize the capital asset by type and by location.  All staff at both campuses should be accountable for the capital assets in their possession at all times.  The auditor also recommended the school remove all capital assets that no longer have an identification tag or cannot be found during the review.
Caroline Benavidez asked what guideline is used to determine if something is an accountable asset.  Dominic Fierro explained that current state statute requires any item with a purchase cost in excess of $5,000.00 be classified as an accountable asset.  David Baland asked if an item can be removed from the asset list once its value has depreciated below $5,000.00.  Dominic Fierro stated that if the purchase cost was in excess of $5,000.00 it must remain on the asset list until the school decides to dispose of it through the proper asset management steps.  He also explained that schools and entities have the option of assigning a lower price to the accountable asset determination.  If a school or entitle wants to put all property with a cost in excessive of $500.00 on their accountable asset list they can certainly do so.  However, schools and entities cannot raise the purchase price guideline to a higher number than $5,000.00.  Schools and entities can have stricter regulations, but not looser.  He stated that any audit will not check the asset list for items with a purchase price below the state statute assigned limit.  Anything on the asset list with a cost below that amount is for internal tracking purposes only.  David Baland asked why this has become a problem at NMSBVI.  Dominic Fierro explained that between the ECP relocation from the old facility to the new facility, all of the building renovations that are ongoing on the Alamogordo campus, and the itinerant teachers and development specialists that travel around the state, it is easy for this to have happened.  He stated that NMSBVI has a challenge when it comes to tracking assets due to the two geographically distant campuses and the traveling teachers and developmental specialists.  However, state statute still requires that this track occur.  Superintendent Lyle stated that actions are already moving forward to ensure that this problem does not occur in the future.  In addition steps are in place to ensure that a thorough capital asset inventory is conducted, on both campuses, at least annually.  She also explained that some of the assets that could not be accounted for are in the possession of the school.  They are in storage with the other equipment that has been moved temporarily from buildings that are in the process of being renovated and could not be retrieved for the asset inspection.  She stated that we do have some areas that need to be tightened up and this is being done.
(At this point in the meeting the phone connection with James Miyagishima was lost and could not be retrieved due to phone line problems.)

Dominic Fierro stated that capital asset accountability is a challenge for all schools and entities.  He stated that as an auditor it is an area that is frustrating.  However, state statute requires the accountability of assets and it must therefore be enforced and be part of the audit process.  Caroline Benavidez stated that at the school where she works there is a requirement at the end of every school year that staff do an asset inventory of their classroom, office, or space.  This seems to help with the statute requirements.

Dominic Fierro stated that he would be happy to answer any questions that the board may have.  There were no other questions or comments.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the audit report for the financial period ending June 30, 2009, as presented. (carried unanimously)

F. Legislative Update.

Superintendent Lyle stated that there may be a memorial that will be introduced to the NM Legislature this session requesting that the NM Public Education Department study the education of deaf and blind children in New Mexico, including services offered by the NM School for the Deaf and NM School for the Blind & Visually Impaired, in order to ensure that resources are being effectively used to support learning for deaf and blind students.  She stated that she has had some input into what they are going to look at, which she feels very fortunate that she was asked to provide input.  She stated that they are proposing that costs be looked at, percentage of funding that goes to the residential campuses, as well as other areas.  She stated that we are gathering information in anticipation of this study.  She stated that the part that we were able to add reads “Be it further resolved that this study also gathered information from public and charter schools in the state that serve deaf or blind students, to identify needs and supports currently provided by both residential schools, including Personnel Prep Programs, mentorship services to school districts, instructional materials, and outreach services.”  She stated those area will be a real strength for NMSBVI.  President McAninch asked who introduced this memorial.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she does not know who is introducing this memorial as it has not yet been filed.  

The rest of the Legislative Update was included in the Lobbyist Update agenda item.
G. Capital Projects Update.


Superintendent Lyle reviewed the contents of the Capital Projects Update that has been provided to the Board.  The update included the status of the following capital projects:


Natatorium Renovations, Mechanical and Pool Upgrades


Jack Hall Renovations and Electrical & Mechanical Upgrades


Metal Storage Shed for ECP


ECP Property Line Fence and Gates


Central Receiving Building and Roof Replacement


She stated that in addition to the items outlined in the report she wanted to let the Board know that there is a roof leak issue on the garage of the Superintendent’s Residence that has been going on for quite some time.  The leak now also includes a mold issue.  National Construction has been contacted regarding this issue and steps are being taken to ensure that this is taken care of under the construction warranty.

XII.
Information to the Board.

A.
Board Meeting Schedule.


Following discussion the Board revised the board meeting schedule so that the next regular meeting of the NMSBVI Board of Regents meeting will be held on Thursday, April 29, 2010 at the Early Childhood Program site, Albuquerque, New Mexico, to convene at 9:00 a.m.
B. Correspondence/Newspaper Articles.
There were no questions.

C. Vehicle Mileage Report.
There were no questions.

D. Activity Fund Checklist.

There were no questions.

General Fund Checklist.
There were no questions.

XIII.
Meeting Adjourned at 2:28 p.m., Thursday, January 21, 2010.
(Approved 3/17/10)



(Approved 3/17/10)
​​_______________________

​​​​​            ________________________

Alicia McAninch, President


Linda M. Lyle


NMSBVI Board of Regents


Superintendent
Regular Meeting January 21, 2010   

 Page 1 of 12

